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September 19, 2000

VIA EMAIL

Mr. John R. Hoffman

Chairman

North American Numbering Council

6607 Willow Lane

Mission Hills, KS 66208-1974

Dear Mr. Hoffman:

The Number Resource Optimization Working Group (NRO-WG) has concluded its discussions on the issue of charging fees for extending the period beyond which service providers are permitted to hold numbers in reserve for their customers.  As you are aware, within its NRO Order (FCC 00-104), the FCC reduced the amount of time that numbers may remain in the reserved number category to no longer than 45 days.  In addition, the FCC requested that the NANC reconsider its earlier rejection of the notion of establishing fees for reserved numbers, and to determine whether a meaningful economic fee structure could be developed
.  It also requested that the NANC consider how receipts from such fees should be used.  At its meeting on April 23rd, the NANC directed the NRO-WG to review this issue and to draft a recommendation for consideration by the full Council.  The following represents the consensus opinion of this working group.

The NRO-WG recommends that end users be allowed to retain their reservations beyond the current limit of 45 days.  However, the NRO-WG recommends that there be some disincentive, or criteria, that would dissuade all end users from extending reservations.  Furthermore, any disincentive should apply at the end user level, not the service provider level, to avoid penalizing service providers for accommodating the legitimate needs of their customers.  The NRO-WG concludes that a monthly recurring fee, charged by service providers to the end users extending number reservations, is an appropriate means of providing such a disincentive.  End users should be allowed to retain their reservations on a month-to-month basis, so long as they continue to pay the fee.

If a fee is adopted, the NRO-WG believes that the fee should be large enough to compel end users to retain only those number reservations that they actually need.  Offering extensions of reserved numbers should be at the option of each service provider.  The fee should at least cover most service providers’ costs in holding, billing and reporting (if necessary) the reservation.  As an objective, to avoid any competitive disparities, the permanent fee that service providers that elect to offer for extensions to their end users must be the same (see interim proposal that follows).  The FCC should set the actual fee.  The NRO-WG recommends that revenues collected in excess of individual service provider costs should be reported and forwarded on an annual basis to the NBANC, to be used to offset costs for number administration and optimization (e.g., NANPA, Pooling Administration, Auditing, etc.).  If the excess amount collected is minimal, however, consideration should be given to whether the costs incurred in reporting, transmitting and using (by NBANC) the excess revenue exceeds the benefits gained.  

The NRO-WG discussed, but did not reach consensus on the permanent fee or range of fees to be charged. Participants noted that ability-to-pay will be a major factor for end users, and that certain classes of customers (e.g., not-for-profit organizations) may have a need to retain their reservations but cannot sustain more than a minimal recurring monthly charge.  A proposal to establish different fees or perhaps a discount for different classes of customers was discussed but the NRO-WG did not reach consensus on this issue, primarily due to the perceived difficulty in establishing criteria for separate categories and determining eligibility. The NRO-WG offers with great trepidation an interim cost figure for extending reservation assignments.  It must be acknowledged that the group has not had time nor does it have expertise to perform due diligence on cost analyses, however the group is concerned about the significant impact that would occur if reservations were to end after 45 days.  The proposal is that the FCC allow an interim fee of $0.25 per number reservation per month, as a floor (minimum amount) that carriers could charge that wish to offer number reservation assignments beyond the current 45-day limit until such time as the FCC, or its designee, has sufficient time to perform appropriate economic studies to determine the level of a disincentive for number reservations.

In summary, the NRO-WG recommends that extensions to the reservation interval be allowed subject to the application of a common (non carrier-specific) monthly fee.  Service providers should not be required to offer reservation extensions.  The  NRO-WG believes that the fee should be set at a level that will be sufficient to compel customers to retain only those reservations they actually need.  Service providers should be allowed to retain costs incurred in providing those extensions, but should remit revenues in excess, if any, of those costs to the NBANC as long as the amount is of sufficient size to provide a tangible benefit.

Sincerely,

Brian Baldwin, SBC
Eleanor Willis-Camara, Winstar Communications

Beth O’Donnell, Cox communications

Co-Chairs, NRO-WG

� See paragraph 25, FCC Report and Order, CC Docket 99-200, released March 31, 2000.





